
1 

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES 
COVID-19 HEALTH EQUITY TASK FORCE 

 
3rd MEETING (Virtual) 

 
April 30, 2021 

 
Members Present 
Marcella Nunez-Smith, MD, MHS (Chair) 
Mayra Alvarez, MHA 
James Hildreth, PhD, MD 
Andrew Imparato, JD 
Victor Joseph 
Joneigh Khaldun, MD, MPH, FACEP 
Octavio Martinez, MD, MPH, MBA, FAPA 
Tim Putnam, PhD, DHA, EMS 
Vincent Toranzo 
Mary Turner, RN 
Homer Venters, MD 
Bobby Watts, MPH, MS 
Haeyoung Yoon, JD 
 
Members Absent 
None 
 
Federal Ex-Officio 
Sara Bleich, PhD 
Jessica Cardichon, JD 
Angela Hanks, JD 
Rachel Levine, MD  
Eric Nguyen, JD 
 
Federal Staff 
Minh Wendt, PhD, Designated Federal Officer, Office of Minority Health 
Martha Okafor, PhD, Executive Director, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Health 
 
Invited Presenters 
Rachel Levine, MD, Assistant Secretary for Health, Department of Health and Human Services 
Arthur C. Evans Jr., PhD, Chief Executive Officer, American Psychological Association 
Maysa Akbar, PhD, Chief Diversity Officer, American Psychological Association 
Niranjan Karnik, MD, PhD, The Cynthia Oudejans Harris Professor, Associate Dean, Rush 

University Medical Center 
 
 



2 

 
Call to Order, Welcome and Introductions 
Minh Wendt, PhD 
Designated Federal Officer, Office of Minority Health 
 
Dr. Wendt opened the third meeting of the COVID-19 Health Equity Task Force (HETF) by 
welcoming the HETF chair and members as well as the invited speakers. She reminded attendees 
that the meeting was open to the public, that the meeting was being recorded and will be 
available for viewing at a later time, that all materials presented in this meeting will be available 
at minorityhealth.hhs.gov/hetf, that closed captioning for the meeting was available both from 
hhs.gov/live and the Office of Minority Health YouTube channel, that American Sign Language 
interpreters were available for the meeting, and that written comments will be accepted up to 
seven days after this meeting.  
 
Opening Remarks 
Marcella Nunez-Smith, MD, MHS 
Chair, COVID-19 Health Equity Task Force 
 
Dr. Nunez-Smith introduced the meeting by stating its objective: to discuss interim 
recommendations on advancing behavioral health equity. This shift toward behavioral health 
reflects the inequities affecting minority and marginalized populations during the COVID-19 
pandemic including suffering from grief, stress, and economic worry. She highlighted specific 
subgroups that have been uniquely affected, including (1) children and older adults who may be 
struggling with social isolation and loneliness; (2) women and women of color who are 
overrepresented among essential workers; and (3) women who have exited the workforce due to 
caregiving demands. Each subgroup potentially faced additional challenges in receiving 
behavioral health care due to difficulties in finding providers, available services, and broadband 
access to connect to tele-healthcare. 
 
Dr. Nunez-Smith reminded attendees that the task force’s global charge is to provide specific 
recommendations to the President to mitigate the health and social inequities that are driving an 
unequal burden of disease and risk suffering, particularly in minoritized, marginalized, and 
medically underserved communities. She noted the importance of recognizing and naming both 
historical and contemporary structural realities. She added that the task force is charged with 
using disaggregated and intersectional data as well as the expertise of people with lived 
experiences.   
 
After thanking the invited guests and the subject matter experts, Dr. Nunez-Smith noted that the 
task force’s four subcommittees have developed interim recommendations for consideration that 
address issues related to communication and collaboration; data analytics and research; health 
care access and quality; and structural drivers and xenophobia.  
 
After Dr. Nunez-Smith’s opening remarks, Dr. Wendt performed a roll call of HETF members. 
 

https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/hetf
https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/hetf
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Updates from HHS 
Rachel Levine, MD 
Assistant Secretary for Health, HHS 
 
Dr. Levine greeted the HETF members and thanked them for working toward the mitigation of 
health inequities as well as the prevention of future inequities, emphasizing the disproportionate 
impact of the pandemic on the health of racial and ethnic minority groups and economically 
disadvantaged persons. She added that HHS aims to ensure and maintain the behavioral health of 
health care workers as they combat COVID-19 by addressing emergency mental and behavioral 
health needs as well as preventative actions to mitigate human suffering. She noted that HHS has 
taken several critical steps to expand access to mental health and substance use disorder (SUD) 
services.  
 
To assist people who lack health insurance, the American Rescue Plan allows enrollees in 
Medicare, Medicaid, and the State Children’s Health Insurance Program (SCHIP) may apply to 
receive additional medical care via telehealth services including mental health counseling. 
Eligible individuals may apply through August 21, 2021, to gain access to these services. In 
addition, funding has been directed to substance abuse prevention and treatment, paired with new 
practice guidelines to expand the administration of buprenorphine, used to treat opioid use 
disorder, in primary care services. 
 
During this time of increased urgency, HHS continues to ensure that proper funding and 
guidelines are in place to provide pathways to prevention, intervention, treatments, and recovery 
services, particularly for chronically underserved populations.  
 
Panel Discussion 
Three invited speakers, Dr. Maysa Akbar, Dr. Arthur Evans, Jr., and Dr. Niranjan Karnik, 
presented on the challenges and inequities that have been exacerbated by the COVID-19 
pandemic and the impacts of the pandemic on mental health and mental health treatment. The 
presentations were followed by a brief discussion period. 
 
Addressing the Behavioral Health Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Communities 
of Color  
Arthur Evans, Jr., PhD, CEO, American Psychological Association  
Maysa Akbar, PhD, Chief Diversity Officer, American Psychological Association 
 
Dr. Evans acknowledged that COVID-19 has had an enormous impact on mental health in the 
United States and that recovery from the pandemic must address psychological wellbeing. Pre-
existing issues involving systemic racism have further complicated and exacerbated the negative 
mental health impacts of COVID-19 on communities of color, and existing health paradigms are 
inadequate to address the breadth and complexity of the pandemic. The pandemic has 
underscored the significance of disparity within the United States, which has heightened 
psychological stress among the individuals affected. This stress, paired with increasing economic 
stress, has diminished many people’s mental wellbeing since the start of the pandemic. An 
annual survey distributed by the American Psychological Association (APA) documented a 
sustained rise in stress levels across the nation, the first such rise in more than a decade. Dr. 
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Evans noted that 80 percent of Americans describe the pandemic as a source of stress, and an 
increasing number of people are reporting symptoms related to anxiety and depression. In 
addition, the number of drug-related overdoses and intimate partner violence have increased, 
each of these issues disproportionately affecting communities of color.  
 
To describe the complex intersection of COVID-19-related health disparities and existing racial 
trauma, Dr. Akbar first defined racial trauma as “the cumulative effects of racism on an 
individual’s mental and physical health,” which has been linked to feelings of anxiety, 
depression, and suicide, as well as physical conditions such as high blood pressure and obesity.  
Racial trauma evolves across an individual’s lifespan and has been a chronic and pervasive 
problem in communities of color. By treating individuals and communities through an 
intersectional lens of racial trauma, the experiences of people of color can be humanized. Using a 
racial trauma–informed approach, recent research has shown that discrimination adversely 
affects health throughout the lifespan. Communities of color not only are affected by COVID-19, 
but also face compounding challenges that have been amplified by the pandemic.  
 
Dr. Akbar noted that trauma and racism are intertwined and cannot be disconnected, adding that 
racial trauma is real. A study of suicide patterns in the state of Maryland found that, during the 
pandemic, completed suicides among individuals who identified as Black doubled, while 
completed suicides by individuals identifying as white halved. Mental health consequences and 
experiences of trauma in children and adolescents will be important to address as they prepare to 
return to school. COVID-19 has exacerbated the behavioral health challenges (e.g., loneliness 
and social isolation) for children of color. During the past year, mental health–related ER visits 
of children increased by 66 percent. Dr. Akbar added that if social isolation continues, the mental 
health of children and adolescents will inevitably suffer. COVID-19 has also led to long-term 
impacts on learning loss, contributing to the preexisting education gap experienced by students 
of color.  
 
Dr. Akbar closed her portion of the presentation by describing racism’s involvement in adverse 
childhood experiences (ACEs). With the combined effects of racial trauma and COVID-19, 
greater than 10 percent of Black children have experienced at least one individual or 
interpersonal act of racism against them. Due to the lasting impacts an ACE could have on a 
child when contextualized, the prevention of ACEs, particularly more than two, could prevent up 
to 1.9 million cases of heart disease and 21 million cases of depression. Dr. Akbar stated that 
destigmatized mental health care and increased access to behavioral health care and treatment for 
racial trauma should be the civil right of every person of color. A multilayer commitment will be 
required to address racial trauma as well as COVID-19 in combination with a paradigm shift and 
innovative approach to mental health equity.   
  
Dr. Evans offered an alternative framework to thinking about behavioral health. In the current 
paradigm, it is primarily people with a mental health diagnosis (i.e., roughly 25 percent of the 
U.S. population) who have access to mental health resources. Therefore, most of the U.S. 
population has no access to mental health resources, including opportunities for prevention and 
early intervention. Dr. Evans noted that this reactive system assumes that people without a 
mental health diagnosis have no clinical needs; although mental health exists on a continuum, 
many services are not available until an individual is in crisis.  
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Using a population health approach, the population is divided into three categories including 
individuals with a mental health diagnosis, individuals at heightened risk for mental health 
issues, and individuals who are generally healthy. For those in the diagnosed category the goal is 
to make available effective and efficient clinical care. For those at risk, the goal is to mitigate 
risks and intervene early. For those in the healthy category, the strategy is to promote and 
maintain psychological health.  
 
Based on the findings and analyses described, the APA has developed recommendations for five 
critical domains, which will be submitted in full to the Health Equity Task Force in writing.  
 

1. Strengthen the current mental health and SUD treatment system infrastructure.  
2. Utilize a whole government approach to address the impact of COVID-19 on the 

behavioral health of communities of color.  
3. Enhance research and data collection efforts.  
4. Implement prevention and early intervention strategies.  
5. Build community resilience. 

 
The full recommendations provide a series of examples ranging from telehealth expansion to 
mental health parity. Within the second domain, Dr. Evans emphasized a need to address social 
determinants of mental and behavioral health, because 90 percent of individual health is 
determined by factors outside of health care (e.g., housing). The third domain promotes a data-
driven approach to understanding disparities across communities and geographic areas. This 
approach will support the fourth domain and help to implement early intervention strategies to 
support individuals at risk for with mental health issues. The final domain builds upon the 
existing resilience of communities. Dr. Evans articulated his belief that each community holds 
the wisdom to solve its unique problem and should receive the resources to do so.  
 
Interventions for Addressing Inequities of Behavioral and Mental Health impacted by 
COVID-19  
Niranjan Karnik, MD, PhD, The Cynthia Oudejans Harris Professor, Associate Dean, Rush 
University Medical Center 
 
Dr. Karnik focused his comments on evidence-based actions and large-scale interventions that 
can help to address inequities related to mental health in the context of COVID-19. He 
highlighted two solutions based on his most recent COVID-19 data. The first is the Common 
Elements Treatment Approach (CETA), developed by Dr. Laura Murray as a basic version of 
Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT) that can be employed by laypersons with basic training. 
This type of first-line intervention could quickly relieve any cause of generalized distress, and 
people who do not respond can be referred to a more advanced health care professional. Wider 
use of this approach across the country could generate a workforce of laypeople or community 
health workers. A similar intervention, Families Overcoming Under Stress (FOCUS), was 
developed for the Department of Defense and is used globally to build resilience among families 
dealing with stress. This program provides individuals with agency and culturally tailored 
interventions. 
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The second large-scale intervention is telehealth, which has been promoted by researchers for 
years. Legislative action is needed to ensure that telehealth services become reimbursable and 
sustainable over time. As Dr. Levine mentioned, the ability of telehealth to expand access to 
health care services is constrained by a persistent digital divide, in which many American 
residents lack sufficient technological resources to access telehealth services. Clinicians across 
the country are now implementing evidence-based interventions via telehealth, improving their 
scalability and avoiding barriers that prevent in-person participation (e.g., in clinical trials). A 
public-private partnership with technology companies could bridge the digital divide and help to 
eliminate “internet deserts.” Broadening access to health care services would also broaden 
employment opportunities to provide these services. Individuals who become community health 
workers and peer recovery specialists often describe their work as deeply meaningful and 
impactful, and frequently take steps to increase their skills to become social workers and nurses.  
 
Dr. Karnik described the combination of CETA and expanded telehealth interventions as a data-
driven precision medicine approach. Researchers can use digital tools for assessment, analyze the 
resulting data to measure individual risk, and determine appropriate levels of care and providers 
of care. Frequent assessment can enable adjustment and personalization of the care received. 
Digital interventions can also be deployed in targeted situations. However, they are not a 
panacea; they must be combined with care, coaching, and counseling. Dr. Karnik reiterated that 
this shift in care must be done in a bold manner, because a piecemeal rollout could further 
entrench fractured systems.  
 
Discussion 
Dr. Tim Putnam asked Dr. Karnik whether the interventions presented would function if 
delivered by a peer support specialist. Dr. Karnik affirmed that the CETA program would likely 
work well in a peer support context (it has been tested in groups that lack formal education).  
 
Dr. Octavio Martinez asked Dr. Akbar whether any data are available about the level of grief 
experienced by children, particularly children of color, who lost a parent due to COVID-19. Dr. 
Akbar stated that investigations of grief and its long-term impact on children remain in the early 
stages.  
  
Mr. Andrew Imparato asked speakers to comment on the connection between mental health and 
employment. Dr. Evans noted that employment is an important aspect of treatment for 
individuals with mental health challenges. Research indicates that 80 percent of individuals with 
a serious mental illness want to work, although only 20 percent are employed. From a service 
standpoint, Dr. Evans noted that supported employment is critical, especially when individuals 
transition from an institutionalized setting. Dr. Karnik added that the stigma surrounding mental 
illness and substance use disorder in the employment context persists, and that the expansion of 
substance abuse treatment programs and hiring of peer support leaders has been hindered by 
hiring criteria that exclude individuals with a history of substance abuse. Further, most 
individuals who have lost their employment during the pandemic are still looking for new 
employment. Research indicates that individuals with mental health issues face serious 
challenges obtaining gainful employment.  
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Mr. Vincent Taranzo asked the presenters about possible explanations for the increased suicide 
rates among Black youth during the pandemic. Dr. Karnik noted that the dynamics of teen 
suicide are complex and that explaining suicide patterns across such a large population is 
difficult. He described certain stressors, such as those related to structural racism and social 
determinants of health, that may be impacting Black youth disproportionately.  
 
Dr. Joneigh Khaldun asked Dr. Karnik how CETA is administered in practice and how it differs 
from mental health first aid. Dr. Karnik stated that CETA focuses on providing mental health 
treatment by training and supervising inividuals who can facilitate care. Mental health first aid 
can reduce stigma around mental illness but is not a treatment and has no clinical impact. CETA 
has demonstrated the ability to reduce anxiety, depression, and substance abuse. CETA also 
draws upon CBT modules so that individuals with limited education in providing mental health 
care can provide a portion of care.  
 
Ms. Mary Turner asked Dr. Karnik about long-term solutions to training more people of color to 
become psychiatrists and psychologists. Dr. Karnik confirmed the importance of increasing 
access to such training pathways, but noted that expanding the number of individuals holding 
doctorates may be too narrow a solution. Nurse practitioners and people from a variety of 
backgrounds should be welcomed into training cohorts. People should be able to follow a 
stepwise approach to enter a profession that does not require the commitment of time and 
resources to earn a graduate degree. A stepwise approach could also diversify the health care 
workforce. Dr. Akbar provided specific recomendations to increase the number of people of 
color in the psychology and psychiatry fields. She suggested that federal funds be provided for 
scholars and scientists of color to conduct the appropriate research on racial trauma, healing, and 
other areas that affect communities of color. Further, she highlighted funding pathways, like the 
Minority Fellowship Program (MFP), to support psychiatrists of color. In addition, Dr. Akbar 
noted the need for communities of color to rethink how they view their own resilience, which 
could lead to greater strength and empowerment.  
 
Introduction of Ex-officio Members 
HETF members briefly introduced themselves, summarized their backgrounds, and highlighted 
any experiences relevant to the HETF charge.  
 
Dr. Sara Bleich, Senior Advisor for COVID in the Office of the Secretary at U.S. Department of 
Agriculture, has a background in public health. 
 
Ms. Jessica Cardichon, of the U.S. Department of Education and the Office of Planning, 
Evaluation, and Policy Development, has been investigating differences in the rates of return to 
school. 
 
Ms. Angela Hanks, Counselor at the Secretary’s Office in the Department of Labor, investigates 
disparate impacts of COVID-19 on the workforce, particularly related to wage flexibility, 
employment, and remaining safe at work.  
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Mr. Eric Nguyen, Senior Counsel in the Office of the Deputy Attorney General in the U.S. 
Department of Justice, is interested in systemic disparities and inequities in the justice system, 
particularly for people in custody of the Bureau of Prisons and the U.S. Marshals Service. 
 
Dr. Rachel Levine, introduced above, is the Assistant Secretary for Health in the U.S. 
Department of Health and Human Services. 
 
Subcommittee Presentations 
Dr. Okafor introduced the four HETF subcommittees: (1) Communications and Collaboration; 
(2) Data, Analytics, and Research; (3) Healthcare Access and Quality; and (4) Structural Drivers 
and Xenophobia. Since the last HETF meeting, the subcommittees were tasked with identifying 
interim recommendations for mitigating the mental and behavioral health inequities caused or 
exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic and methods to prevent future inequities that may exist 
in response to the pandemic. The interim recommendations were developed in consultation with 
subject matter experts and span four broad themes: (1) mandating data collection, harmonization, 
and integrity; (2) increasing access to mental health services in marginalized communities; (3) 
engaging communities; and (4) protecting working families.  
 
Further, the interim recommendations address (1) how agencies and officials can best allocate 
resources, given disproportionate rates of COVID-19 infection, hospitalization, and mortality, 
and disparities in COVID-19 outcomes by race, ethnicity, and additional factors; (2) how 
relevant agencies can disperse COVID-19 relief funds in a manner that advances equity; and (3) 
how relevant agencies can ensure effective, culturally aligned communication to communities of 
color and other underserved populations. 
 
Subcommittee chairs presented their interim recommendations, which will be further refined to 
produce a set of final recommendations for the HETF to present to President Joseph R. Biden. 
 
Structural Drivers and Xenophobia Subcommittee 
Haeyoung Yoon, JD 

The Structural Drivers and Xenophobia Subcommittee’s charge is to identify actionable 
recommendations to address the rise in xenophobia, particularly against Asians, Asian-
Americans, Pacific Islanders (AAPI) and Native Hawaiians (NH) during the pandemic, as well 
as systems and policies that have contributed to or exacerbated COVID-related health inequities, 
especially in marginalized and underserved communities that have been hit hardest by the 
pandemic. The Subcommittee investigated social determinants of health and wellbeing such as 
transportation, employment, income, nutrition, and safe housing to identify the problems 
affecting different communities. To address mental and behavioral health, the Subcommittee 
identified six issues and developed corresponding recommendations.  

The Subcommittee formulated six problem statements. The first addresses xenophobia—making 
a direct connection between the alarming rise of hate crimes committed and acts of 
discrimination against the AAPI and NH community and addressing the negative impacts this 
discrimination has on AAPI mental health. The second addresses economic insecurity due to job 
loss or reduced work hours, working under hazardous conditions, and/or lack of valid 
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immigration status, which can contribute to increased stress and anxiety for workers. The third 
addresses housing insecurity in both rural and urban areas of America and the negative mental 
health impacts that may accompany stress about eviction, sheltering in a home with poor 
conditions, or the inability to self-isolate, especially in multi-generational households. The fourth 
notes that the COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated persistent racial and ethnic inequities that 
contribute to poor mental health. The fifth addresses people struggling with SUDs or mental 
illness that disproportionately face criminal or disciplinary consequences when access to 
treatment is needed. The sixth addresses food insecurity and improper nutrition, which have been 
worsened by the pandemic. 

To address the first problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following 
recommendations: 

1. The federal government should increase federal funding to support local governments 
and community and health organizations that work directly with survivors of violence 
and groups that create community-driven solutions. 

2. The federal government should strengthen anti-discrimination protections for AAPI and 
NH communities and support investigation and prosecution of hate crimes, including the 
COVID-19 Hate Crimes Act. 

3. The federal government should promote inclusion of histories, cultures, and experiences 
of diverse AAPI and NH communities in elementary and secondary school curricula, and 
development of ethnic studies programs in tertiary education levels.  

To address the second problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following 
recommendations: 

1. The federal government should work to pass jobs and economic recovery legislation to 
ensure that all working families can earn family-sustaining wages, have access to benefits 
(e.g., health insurance, paid time off), and receive strong worker protections to improve 
their economic security and opportunity. 

2. The federal government should direct the Department of Labor to issue the emergency 
temporary health and safety standard to protect workers from hazardous COVID-related 
working conditions. 

3. The federal government should increase funding for worker protections so that federal 
labor and employment agencies have sufficient resources to protect workers from 
hazardous and substandard working conditions.  

 
Ms. Yoon noted that the Biden Administration issued an executive order directing the 
Department of Labor to address the third recommendation. However, the March 15 deadline to 
increase funding for worker protections has passed; the Subcommittee urges the Administration 
to address this important labor standard. 
 
To address the third problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following 
recommendations: 
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1. The federal government should fund housing assistance, including the renewal of the 
eviction moratorium. 

2. The federal government should continue to support quarantine shelters to prevent the 
spread of COVID-19 for people living in congregate housing, or those that need shelter 
(e.g., unhoused, or multigenerational housing) 

3. The federal government should prohibit local housing authorities from disqualifying 
individuals from eligibility for Housing and Urban Development (HUD) vouchers funded 
under the American Rescue Plan or CARES Act on the basis of criminal drug history. 

 
To address the fourth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following 
recommendations: 
 

1. Invest federal funding in the development of a racially, ethnically, and culturally diverse 
mental health workforce that includes a full range of licensed health care professionals; 
acknowledge structural urbanism and establish programs, policies, and funding to support 
thriving rural communities, including clinical, treatment centers, rural hospitals, and 
mobile health vans to transport licensed health care professionals to where they are 
needed. 

2. Develop a broad public awareness campaign focused on increasing knowledge of mental 
health and SUDs among children, youth and adults; partner with school districts, 
Integrated Health Enterprises (IHEs), and community-based organizations (CBOs) to 
implement the campaign to reduce the stigma surrounding mental illness. 

3. Invest in expanding affordable broadband internet access to low-income and rural 
communities; invest in people, processes, support, and regulations for telehealth/tele-
psychiatry and education. 

4. Increase funding for tribal early childhood programs with culturally and linguistically 
competent responses to address wellbeing.  

 
To address the fifth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following 
recommendations: 
 

1. Shift responses to mental health crises from disciplinary responses by law enforcement to 
community driven and health-oriented crisis response teams. 

2. Enact health insurance payment policies for substance abuse treatment. 
3. Provide alternatives to law enforcement responses to apparent mental health conditions 

and crises. 
4. Both psychological and medical issues must be assessed by a licensed health 

professional. 
 
To address the sixth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following 
recommendations: 
 

1. Build a stronger and more resilient nutrition safety net that is responsive to the co-
occurrence of food insecurity and diet-related illness, be better prepared to protect the 
most vulnerable citizens generally and against future pandemics or unforeseen 
circumstances. 
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2. Leverage technology to maximize participation, retention, and streamline onboarding in 
federal nutrition assistance programs to create a simplified system that provides 
convenient access. 

3. Expand access to healthier food and beverage choices across nutrition assistance 
programs and apply the latest nutrition science. 

4. Expand access to online grocery shopping, particularly for program participants in areas 
with limited access to healthy food options.  

5. Strengthen local and regional food production by providing flexibility in production and 
distribution—this shift will open new revenue streams for farmers and help with the 
nation’s food assistance response.  

6. Coordinate with Department of the Interior (DOI), Wildlife and Parks to authorize 
hunting and fishing openings to compensate for hardships brought on by the pandemic 
(e.g., increased cost of merchandise and freight).  

 

Discussion 
Mr. Victor Joseph requested insertion of “substance abuse” into the first recommendation under 
problem statement four. He also suggested including substance abuse wherever mental and 
behavioral health are mentioned.  
 
Dr. Joneigh Khaldun suggested an amendment to the language in problem statement six, as well 
as addition of cross-enrollment of services to address infrastructure beyond technology.  
 
Dr. James Hildreth added that health care workers who care for hospitalized patients need 
personal protective equipment (PPE) because SARS-CoV-2 is an airborne pathogen. However, 
many health care workers come from disadvantaged populations and therefore PPE availability is 
a health equity issue.  
 
Data, Analytics, and Research Subcommittee 
Joneigh Khaldun, MD, MPH, FACEP 
 
The Data, Analytics, and Research Subcommittee’s charge is to explore how addressing issues 
related to collection, sharing, and use of data can improve the current COVID-19 response and 
drive equity for health care services overall. The Subcommittee formulated three problem 
statements. The first addresses the lack of data on the scope and drivers of the disproportionate 
impact of COVID-19 on mental health and SUD in all communities, particularly those who are 
marginalized, minoritized, or medically underserved (e.g., racial and ethnic minorities, LGTBQ 
populations, native and tribal communities). The second addresses the lack of data on the impact 
of COVID-19 on co-occurring disorders, SUDs, and overdose, and how COVID-19 may have 
widened disparities. The third addresses the lack of data on the impact of several structural and 
economic policy changes intended to expand access to health care services during COVID-19. 
 
To address the first problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations: 
 

1. The federal government should collect, integrate, and share data related to mental health 
and SUDs.  
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a. Data should be collected as it relates to COVID-19, including testing, 
hospitalizations, prescriptions, utilization of community-based therapy, ICU 
admissions, and fatalities. The data should be disaggregated by age, race, ethnicity, 
sexual orientation and gender identity, primary language spoken at home, disability 
status, and income level at the local, state, national, and tribal/territorial level to help 
understand the impact of COVID-19 on local communities and guide improvement 
and expansion of resources for mental health and SUD. 

2. A robust analysis of the drivers of depression, increased substance use and suicidality, 
and the widening disparities identified during COVID-19 should be conducted. 

3. The federal government should provide guidance to support research efforts that engage 
community members. 
a. People with lived experience with mental health and SUDs should be involved in 

defining problems, gathering and interpreting data, and developing solutions. 
4. The federal government should expand sample size and conduct targeted over-sampling 

within the National Health Interview Survey and other public health data systems that 
provide information about mental health, substance abuse, and suicide.  

5. The federal government should convene an interagency group that promotes and aligns 
the collection, reporting, and sharing of data to understand and drive responses to prevent 
and treat SUDs and support the health and well-being of people living with mental health 
and SUDs. 

6. The federal government should implement a robust analysis of the impact of COVID-19 
on the mental health of all communities. 
a. This analysis should include specifically how COVID-19 has impacted youth, health 

care workers, elderly, Black, Indigenous People of Color, LGBTQ+, religious 
minorities, people with disabilities, people who are incarcerated, and other 
minoritized, marginalized, and medically underserved communities.  

b. The analysis should address the intersectionality across different groups. 
7. The federal government should issue guidelines and provide resources to implement 

widespread mental health, SUD and interpersonal violence screening, including screening 
of children, health care workers, LGBTQ+, native and tribal populations, remote and or 
rural communities, people with disabilities, people living in congregate settings 
(including skilled nursing facilities, group homes, rehabilitation facilities, intermediate 
care facilities, homeless shelters, state hospitals, jails, and prisons), and the elderly. 

8. The federal government should expand incentive programs to improve surveillance and 
the collection of data in public and private behavioral health services, psychiatric 
hospitals, and carceral settings. 

9. The [federal] government should improve the collection of data on the AAPI and NH 
communities, including disaggregated data where feasible, to ensure a more accurate 
understanding and depiction of mental health in the AAPI community. 

10. Stringent measures must be taken to ensure the security and privacy of all data.  
 

To address the second problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendation:  
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1. The federal government should incentivize research that analyzes the impacts of COVID-
19 on all SUDs and co-occurring disorders, including the disparate impact on 
minoritized, marginalized, and medically underserved communities.  

 
To address the third problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations: 
 

1. The federal government should evaluate policy changes during the pandemic that 
expanded access to mental health care and SUD treatment. 

2. The federal government should evaluate the efficacy and accessibility of expanded 
telehealth services in the context of the pandemic. 

3. The federal government should evaluate the impact of the many structural and economic 
policy changes that were made during the pandemic, including those involving housing, 
criminal justice, and Medicaid.  

Discussion 
Mr. Imparato endorsed framing disability as a demographic variable rather than as an outcome. 
Mr. Venters added that the inclusion of data on incarcerated individuals will fill a current void, 
and that adherence to the Subcommittee’s recommendations will enable tracking and mitigation 
of health risks for incarcerated individuals.  
 
While acknowledging the desire to expand and improve the data that are collected across the 
country, Dr. Martinez highlighted that data sharing is critical, and many measures are already 
collected by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the U.S. Public Health 
Service that can be better utilized and integrated in a timely manner.  
 
Regarding the third recommendation under problem statement three, which highlights the 
importance of housing policies and the eviction moratorium, Ms. Alvarez encouraged the 
Subcommittee to add that the health-related policy changes enacted during the pandemic have 
helped millions of Americans to maintain stable living conditions. She raised the example of 
Medicaid enrollees who received continuous coverage under the program and did not have to 
navigate eligibility redeterminations for eligibility, enabling many families to maintain 
preventative care services. Recognizing the importance of continuous health care coverage, Ms. 
Alvarez added that marginalized populations would benefit from inclusion of some health 
specifics to the recommendation.  
 
Communications and Collaboration Subcommittee 
Mayra Alvarez, MHA 
 
The Communications and Collaboration Subcommittee’s charge was to explore how issues 
related to communications, both within the federal government and with external, state, and local 
partners, can contribute to a more equitable response to COVID-19 and future pandemics. The 
Subcommittee formulated four problem statements. The first addresses the preexisting mental 
health crises that faced Americans before, but have been exacerbated by, the pandemic. The 
second addresses a subset of that problem, that is, that COVID-19 has intensified a preexisting 
mental health crisis among children and the child-serving workforce (teachers, early learning, 
and childcare professionals) who are not fully prepared to respond to the mental health impacts 
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on children and youth. The third addresses systemic racism, a root cause of mental health 
inequities, and the pervasive impacts of white supremacy on the wellbeing of all Americans. The 
fourth addresses social isolation, which, as a result of physical distancing and stay-at-home 
orders, has increased mental health challenges for many Americans.  
 
To address the first problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. The White House should identify opportunities to draw public attention to the mental 
health impacts of the pandemic emergency.  
a. These include coverage of mental health and COVID-related information and coping 

mechanisms in the President’s weekly address; a weekly fireside chat between the 
President and various mental health leaders (both within the government and with 
state and community leaders); and a Cabinet-wide meeting on the mental health 
implication of the public health emergency and opportunities to respond.  

2. The federal government should support a robust collaboration between HHS and DOJ to 
invest in alternative to policing.  
a. This includes mobile crisis teams and a release of guidance on alternatives to policing 

and requires appropriate input from individuals with lived experience to determine 
how funds should be utilized in the community. 

3. The federal government should lead a multi-pronged public-private mental health 
awareness, education, and communications campaign. 
a. The campaign should center equity and the unique impacts of the multiple pandemics 

on minoritized, marginalized, and medically underserved populations that have been 
disproportionately harmed by COVID-19. 

 
To address the second problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. The White House should launch a comprehensive initiative to support the children of 
people who have died from COVID-19, who are disproportionately Black and Bown 
children. 
a. The initiative will partner with local and national leaders in philanthropy, business, 

government, faith communities, and media and will include the creation of an 
Interagency Task Force to work across executive departments and agencies to address 
the broad and multidimensional challenges facing these children. 

2. The federal government, through robust collaboration between the Departments of 
Education and Health and Human Services, should offer guidance to school districts to 
inform the development of a comprehensive plan to address the potential mental health 
needs of their students, particularly through uplifting community schools and other 
systems of care approaches that center equity. 

3. The federal government should invest in school-based health centers and strengthen its 
commitment to ensuring such centers are open to both students and families.  

4. The federal government should fund a technical assistance collaborative and professional 
learning network to support early childhood learning, care, and development staff 
working with young children. 
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5. The federal government should invest in building states’ capacity to support the hiring of 
more counselors and training of teachers and administrators on social-emotional learning 
techniques. 

6. The federal government should invest in the availability of dyadic care models to 
strengthen access to whole child and family-centered mental health care services. 

7. The federal government should invest in youth-led movement through grants for the 
integration of mental health into the programming of youth-led national organizations as 
well as support for existing youth-focused networks in states across the country.  

8. The federal government should require states to have a youth mental health board, similar 
to the requirements included in Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services 
Administration (SAMHSA) Block Grants. 
a. This requirement would allow young people to influence decision-making on the 

delivery of mental health services in response to the pandemic and also other child-
serving systems.  

9. The federal government should launch a national outreach and education campaign 
focused on young people, particularly Generation Z and younger populations, and include 
listening sessions across the country. 
a. The campaign should utilize social media and other channels where youth are 

connected, as well as leverage existing peer-based programs. 
10. The federal government should create the position of a “Youth Health Liaison” to work 

alongside the U.S. Surgeon General in shared efforts to uplift the mental health impact of 
the pandemic and ways to support young people.  

 
To address the third problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. The White House should host a Syndemic (racism, mental health, COVID-19) 
symposium (multiple crises) to draw attention to the multiple challenges and offer 
opportunity for dialogue and solutions. 

2. Federal departments should strengthen collaboration with community-based 
organizations by providing robust funding for community-based organizations to 
celebrate and build cultural identity to prevent mental illness and help address mental 
health impacts of the pandemic. Organizations will have a demonstrated record of 
working with and for communities of colors, people with disabilities, rural communities, 
immigrants, LGBTQ+, and other marginalized communities with lived experience.  

3. For a short term, federal departments should provide clear standards on best practices for 
reaching marginalized communities with mental health supports and services, including 
ways to eliminate structural barriers, and do so in partnership with trusted national 
partners with state and local reach. 

4. The federal government should require the creation of community advisory boards for 
mental health as part of receiving funding for mental health interventions. 

5. Departments should engage in a coordinated effort to fund peer support specialists 
(community health workers), including youth, to address the mental health impacts of 
COVID-19 and assist the public in accessing care and support. When necessary, peer 
support programs should supplement mental health and substance abuse treatment by 
licensed professionals, not supplant it.  
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To address the fourth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. The issue of social isolation should be integrated into a federally led, multi-pronged 
public-private mental health awareness, education, and communications campaign, 
centering equity and the unique impact of the multiple pandemics on minoritized, 
marginalized, and medically underserved populations that have been disproportionately 
harmed by COVID-19. 

2. The federal government should launch a robust communications campaign around the 
availability, security, and quality of telehealth and its connection to the importance of 
accessing mental health services. 

3. In the short term, the federal government should strengthen access to broadband internet 
through President Biden’s infrastructure plan to minimize structural barriers to accessing 
mental health services via telehealth. 

 
Discussion 
Mr. Imparato commented on the power of young voices and raised the example of Amanda 
Gorman, the youth poet laureate, and strongly endorsed the recommendation to establish a youth 
health liaison to elevate the voices of young people. He expressed support for efforts that help 
young people develop their identities as a strategy to connect them to the broader community.  
 
Dr. Martinez highlighted the need for communication-centric public-private partnerships and 
stressed that nonprofit and philanthropic organizations should be included in such partnerships.  
 
Mr. Toranzo endorsed the incorporation of young American voices into the recommendations 
under the second problem statement and highlighted the strong desire of younger generations to 
eliminate stigma surrounding mental and behavioral health issues.  
 
Healthcare Access and Quality Subcommittee 
Tim Putnam, DHA, EMS 
 
The Healthcare Access and Quality Subcommittee’s charge was to explore how issues related to 
health care access and quality drive inequities. The Subcommittee formulated six problem 
statements that build upon the work presented by the previous committees. The first addresses 
pre-pandemic limitations to mental health care access among marginalized populations, which 
were exacerbated during COVID-19 by structural barriers that exist for these groups. Chronic 
underfunding and the lack of payment parity for mental health services has further worsened this 
inequity in care access. Several recommendations under this problem statement are specific to 
the needs of the Indian Health Service and Native American community. The second problem 
statement addresses the shortage of mental health care professionals, particularly people of color, 
in the United States. The third addresses the fact that young people have experienced significant 
disruptions during the pandemic at a key developmental time in their lives. The fourth addresses 
the trauma, anxiety, stress, depression, and emotional exhaustion (burnout) experienced by 
health care workers during the pandemic. The fifth addresses the fact that SUDs and overdose 
deaths have increased because of the pandemic, and many people with SUDs have been cut off 
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from their regular points of care. The sixth addresses the mental health impacts on inadequate 
health care access, which is exacerbated by the failure by many to recognize that health care is a 
human right.  
 
To address the first problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations: 
 

1. The federal government should assess this payment system from a perspective of equity 
and create a process to resolve this discrepancy that leads to inequity of care. Enforce the 
Paul Wellstone and Pete Domenici Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 
2008 (MHPAEA). 

2. The federal government should target funding to programs in marginalized communities 
that recognize mental health care needs to be culturally responsive and appropriate with 
consideration of the nuances of systemic racism, discrimination, and other 
institutionalized biases. 

3. The Office of the Inspector General (OIG) should create an Indian health care provider 
(IHCP) Safe Harbor akin to the FQHC Safe Harbor that allows tribal health providers to 
provide devices for telehealth.  

4. Expand Self Governance replacing the competitive behavioral health grant funding 
mechanism to contract and or compacts. 
a. Request that the HHS Secretary as authorized by the Indian Self Determination 

Education Assistant Act (ISDEAA) examine the feasibility of applying Title 5 to 
other agencies across HHS. 

5. Increase access to clinical treatment during behavioral health crises, especially in 
communities and settings where a law enforcement response predominates. 

6. Increase immediate funding to Medicaid and Medicare providers in marginalized 
populations along the pathways of licensed health care professionals’ reimbursement 
rates, peer support programs, and social determinants of mental health. 
a. Peer support programs should supplement mental health and substance use treatment 

by licensed professionals, not supplant it.  
7. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) to authorize telehealth in Medicaid; 

particularly telephonic delivery and reimbursement for audio-only Medicaid behavioral 
health services when dependable and effective video-based telehealth is unavailable. 
a. Address the barriers and disruptions to mental health services during the COVID-19 

pandemic through telehealth and with the expansion of health care coverage and 
access among others. 

b. Increase access to in-person mental health treatment with mental health professionals 
by ensuring sufficient PPE, ventilation, and other protection to mitigate potential 
exposure to COVID-19. 

8. Increase funding to domestic violence shelters that primarily serve marginalized 
communities. 

9. Expand supportive housing and housing-first type programs.  
10. Increase funding for mental health research specific to marginalized communities, youth, 

and health care workers through all applicable federal programs. 
11. Increase the availability of mental health resources to greatly reduce suicide risk among 

marginalized populations, specifically youth. 
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a. Federal government to increase funding for suicide interventions through faith-based 
and community organizations. 

b. Increase access to on-demand telehealth and in-person care for suicide assessment, 
intervention, and prevention in hospital emergency departments, community centers, 
and schools.  

12. Target mental health care funding based on need, including education of culturally 
responsive licensed mental health professionals, and medical offices, clinics, and 
psychiatric beds.  

 
To address the second problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. Fast-track immigrant health care professionals who face significant barriers to practicing 
their profession. 

2. Offer marginalized community members grants, scholarships, federal loan repayment 
programs, and clinical training to increase the number of culturally licensed mental health 
professionals. 

3. Expand the role of peer navigator and support programs designed to increase mental 
healthcare capacity.  
a. Peer support programs should supplement mental health and substance use treatment 

by licensed professionals, not supplant it.  
4. Develop a nationwide service to provide resources to primary care providers and 

psychiatric medical professional to support Collaborative Management (CM) program 
and similar mental and behavioral health and primary care collaborations. 

5. Federal funding should be targeted toward a system that corrects inequities and supports 
youth in marginalized communities. 
a. This system should also include support for parents in marginalized communities. 
b. Federal government should increase its investment in programs with documented 

success in increasing representation of underrepresented communities, like Minority-
Serving Institutions (MSI), Tribal colleges, and Historically Black Colleges and 
Universities (HBCUs). 

 
To address the third problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. Ensure young people have access to comprehensive mental health services and grief 
counseling from licensed health care professionals to deal with the mental health effects 
of the pandemic. 

2. Formalized guided peer support programs should be part of the federal response for 
youth. 

3. Programs to treat more severe mental illness should be operated and distributed through 
federally funded health centers and rural health clinics, primary care and pediatrician 
offices, and schools to increase support for screening, education, and referrals.  

 
To address the fourth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
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1. Formalized guided peer support programs should be part of the federal response for 

health care workers. 
2. Protect frontline worker’s health and safety in the workplace through the issuance of an 

OSHA Emergency Temporary Standard on COVID-19 to create standard guidelines for 
protecting all workers from COVID-19. 

3. Ban the reuse of single-use PPE and ramp up PPE production with the Defense 
Production Act (DPA). 

 
To address the fifth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. Encourage states to adopt Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) guidance authorizing 
physicians to start buprenorphine treatment via telephone evaluation. 

2. Allow states to get blanket exemptions from SAMHSA to allow patients to receive take-
home doses of medication for opioid use disorder. 

3. Remove requirements of 1:1 exchange at needle exchange sites during the COVID-19 
emergency. 

4. Pilot and fund harm-reduction initiatives, while centering community involvement and 
health equity. 

5. Explore empirical implications of drug decriminalization and regulation as part of an end 
to the war on drugs, the promotion of a safer drug supply, and reduction in mass 
incarceration. 

6. Massive scale-up of the federal financial investment into substance use treatment, 
prevention, and harm reduction services and pass legislation like the CARES Act of 
2020. 

 
To address the sixth problem statement, the Subcommittee presented the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

1. Declare health care access and coverage a human right. 
2. Align federal policies and funding to secure this right.  

 
Discussion 
Ms. Turner expressed her gratitude to see health care recognized as a human right. She added 
that many ICU admissions could have been avoided if preventative health care had been 
available.  
 
Mr. Toranzo noted that trauma can result from the loss of a family member, which has been a 
common occurrence throughout the pandemic. He added that a lack of health care access has 
weakened the American response to the pandemic and exacerbated the U.S. mental health crises. 
For many individuals, particularly frontline workers who are more frequently people of color, 
tying health care coverage to employment is not a benefit but a liability. He noted that this 
Subcommittee recommends that the federal government recognize health care as a human right.  
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Dr. Venters further explained the comments of previous speakers regarding the justice system’s 
response to a health problem, noting that this approach often leads to negative outcomes and 
perpetuates health disparities. Individuals with a health problem must be treated with a health 
response.  
 
Mr. Joseph recommended that Tribes and Tribal organizations be treated equally with U.S. states 
in the language of the above recommendations as they are finalized.  
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Public Comments 
 
Thea Monyee, Healthy Equity Policy Group  

Good afternoon and thank you to this committee. My name is Thea Monyee and I am honored to 
speak as a representative of the Health Equity Policy Group. This group is a cohort of black 
female health, mental health, research, biomedical, legal, substance use, behavioral, and 
community engagement strategist. Our focus is to address health inequities and disparities in 
Black America. Thank you for all the work and expressed intentions shared here today. It is 
exciting to hear. Mental health in America can be used as a mirror to reflect who we are as a 
society and what we value. The Black communities’ conflict with America’s mental health 
system is not solely due to stigma or faith-centered beliefs and practices. It is due to righteous 
suspicion. The American mental health system is designed from a Eurocentric model and value 
system focused on the individual rather than an Afrocentric system of integration where 
everything is connected. So what is the challenge? The current mental health model is designed 
at best to teach Black bodies to cope with systemic oppression, violence, and inequity while 
simultaneously educating and training practitioners to believe they are incapable of harboring 
bias or being a tool of a systemic racism system. One example is how providers of color are 
scarce and are trained within a system centering white clients and their cultural norms. Another 
is how practitioners are discouraged from implementing culturally relevant healing practices 
unless they are sanctioned and deemed acceptable by white leaders in the mental health field. 
Some of the solutions could be creating mental health resources and models that understand that 
black communities thrive in spaces that center their cultural values, including creativity, 
community, and spirituality. We deserve to see our community members and values integrated 
into this current model. The mental health field must shift from neutrality to directly addressing 
systemic oppression in and out of the therapy room in order to meet the standards, we 
recommend mental health, professional associations and governing bodies to attract and retain 
diverse cultures, perspectives and beliefs to create and implement culturally and socially 
equitable guidelines, ethics policies, education standards, assessment tools and treatment that are 
created for and by us. We must make joy the baseline standard for all areas of health when 
engaging with Black communities. Create a modifier for racism within the DSM, naming it as 
undoubtedly the most stressful environmental factor Black America is facing. In closing, the 
current individualistic model of mental health fails to acknowledge the impact of systemic 
racism on Black bodies, which includes micro invalidation, micro aggression and micro 
inequities. We cannot equitably address the mental health needs of Black people in America 
unless we begin by valuing of them in all areas of society and acknowledging that the number 
one problem of Black communities faced in America, including in mental health, is white 
supremacy. Thank you so much for this opportunity. 

Kenneth Westbury, National Coalition of STD Directors 

My name is Kenneth Westbury and I am with the National Coalition of STD Directors, it is both 
a membership organization that represents public health specialists, and contact tracers in all 50 
states and territories. We commend the efforts of the taskforce to sustain prioritization on the 
needs of traditionally underserved minority communities and those most desperately affected. 
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Due to audio difficulties, Dr. Wendt noted that Mr. Westbury’s statement will be followed up 
with written comment.  
 
Victoria Veltri, Connecticut Office of Health Strategy 

Good afternoon, Dr. Marcella Nunez-Smith and members of the COVID-19 Health Equity Task 
Force. I’m here on behalf of the state of Connecticut and our Office of Health Strategy where our 
mission is to implement comprehensive, data driven strategies that promote equal access to high 
quality health care costs and ensure better health for the people of Connecticut. I’m not going to 
read my full public comment that I submitted to you, but I will highlight a few areas. One is you 
have made an interim recommendation on mandating data collection, harmonization and 
integrity in collaboration with marginalized communities and practitioners. We couldn’t endorse 
that proposal more. While your proposals are tied to the disparities particularly faced by 
communities of color, disabled individuals during the pandemic. I urge you and we urge you to 
recommend such data collection across all settings on a permanent basis. The collection of such 
data has been a priority since our offices inception and aligns with our governor, Governor 
Lamonts priority on addressing equity communities in Connecticut, experiencing serious 
disparities in clinical and population health outcomes and communities are suffering 
disproportionately on maternal morbidity, asthma, diabetes and particularly in COVID-19. 
Disparities by disability and insurance status are well documented. In some counties of 
Connecticut over sixty-five languages are spoken. We’re no different from other states in this 
regard, and in some cases our disparities are worsened by substantial economic inequality. 
Without standard and uniform data collection, we cannot understand, identify and target 
resources and optimal interventions and solutions to the disparities that exist. In Connecticut in 
2021 our office introduced legislation to clarify and standardize race, ethnicity and language data 
collection for hospitals and health care providers required to connect to our state’s health 
information exchange. And that includes meaningful disaggregation to address long standing 
issues of racism and implicit bias in health care delivery and health care systems, our proposal 
doesn’t mandate that patients provide this information. But hospitals and health providers must 
request it and include these data in their electronic health records for inclusion in the state's HIE, 
where reporting is critical for discrete public health uses such as vaccine and testing reports a 
focus on collection by providers as part of an HIE as the promise of a further reach and 
interaction with other data sources such as immunization registries and state agency data 
collection. Disaggregation is the key to making communities and their unique experiences visible 
in addressing ongoing structural discrimination. Quick example, in Connecticut, we have a large 
Cambodian American community, which many are survivors of the Khmer Rouge, their 
experiences and some of their common health conditions, PTSD, diabetes, hypertension, high 
suicide rates and high early mortality rates would be very different from other Asian 
communities in Connecticut who have their own unique experiences. OHS proposed this 
language on statewide HIE, self-reported data collection that included disaggregation, multiple 
categories, including the choice to select multiple ethnic or racial designations and the required 
collection of primary language data. We know this is possible because we’ve done it in 
Connecticut, and we are trying to recommend that providers collected more uniformly across the 
country and in our state. But they need resources, and they need help to do it. Lots of health care 
providers and health systems can do this on their own. Harvard health care has done in 
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Connecticut, but they need to support lots of smaller providers, need resources. So, we 
wholeheartedly endorse your recommendation to provide resources at a federal level, including 
the kind of technical assistance to help providers understand how to how to interact with patients 
and how to use it in reporting for reporting purposes. Obviously, these data are critical at an 
aggregate level to target interventions and direct resources in the future. So, we are very 
supportive of this work. We are actually developing a health equity trust here in Connecticut to 
address upstream interventions and the collection of these data are critical to that work. Finally, I 
will close by saying we are more than willing to be a partner with you as you move forward. 
We’re happy to do that and support your work. And I want to say, just as a person who's been 
listening for the last two hours, that the issues that you’ve discussed during the meeting so far are 
very near and dear to my heart and in the state of Connecticut as we address them routinely on a 
daily basis. So, we also are very happy to see the recommendations coming forward in the areas 
you trust today. So, again, thank you very much for the opportunity to be here. And thank you so 
much for the work you're doing.  

Jessica Halem, Tegan and Sara Foundation  

Thank you. Thank you so much. I’m sorry to disappoint any of you that were hoping that Tegan 
or Sara, the world-famous pop stars and queer icons, would be here today. But I am proud to be 
representing the entire board and staff of the Tegan and Sara Foundation, whose mission is to 
improve the lives of LGBTQ women and girls. With the help of our amazing network of small 
and grassroots grantees and partners. We recently fielded an online survey focused on the 
LGBTQ community and the covid-19 vaccine. And I wanted to share some early results with you 
right away. My comments today and the full report that you have access to will focus on three 
thousand three hundred and thirty-eight respondents who are 90 percent LGBTQ and who 
provided a US zip code between the dates of March 31 and April 13. So, I’m going to highlight 
three bright spots today that I think we could all use and maybe learn from as well. Number one, 
the US LGBTQ population is highly accepting of the covid-19 vaccine. In our survey, sixty eight 
percent were already vaccinated. That means that two out of three of our respondents had already 
been vaccinated. By mid-April, this is fascinating because our respondents were 
disproportionately younger right under the age of fifty-five. This may be, of course, related to the 
increased likelihood that LGBTQ people work in industries that were highly affected by the 
covid-19 crisis. Much more research is needed here. Of the remainder, eighty four percent want 
to get the covid-19 vaccine as soon as possible. So let the public records show that the gay 
community is excited about summer. Bright spot number two gender minority people, which 
includes those who identify as non-binary or transgender, were the most likely of all of our 
respondents to want to get the vaccine as soon as possible. Given the lower levels of health care 
among and access among gender minority people, what can we learn from this story, the success 
of this vaccination effort among those who are gender minority, perhaps lowering the barriers to 
life saving medications and screenings works and perhaps this sort of drive through nature of 
most vaccine sites offers less misgendering and trauma for trans and non-binary people. And 
number three, and really the headline for today's story is that the message was clear, wanting to 
protect others is the most important reason cited by LGBTQ people who have gotten vaccinated 
or who will get vaccinated. This was substantially higher than among cis and straight people. 
And of course, this is the LGBTQ story that even after our long history of trauma and 
discrimination and now once again, we are being used as political football on the state level, we 
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care deeply about the health of each other, and we'll do whatever we can to protect our 
community. Finally, because sexual orientation and gender identity or what we call SOGI data 
are not collected in real time the impact of covid-19 on the LGBTQ population is less 
understood. I know all of you hope that we will fix this data issue quickly at the federal level. 
Thank you all so much for having me. 

Interim Recommendations Vote 
Dr. Nunez-Smith introduced the voting phase for HETF members to vote on each set of interim 
recommendations and whether the recommendations should move forward to the next stage for 
refinement. Dr. Nunez-Smith opened the floor for consideration of the following interim 
recommendations:  
 

• Structural Drivers and Xenophobia Subcommittee recommendations  
• Data, Analytics, and Research Subcommittee recommendations  
• Communications and Collaboration Subcommittee recommendations 
• Healthcare Access and Quality Subcommittee recommendations 

 
Each recommendation received a motion to approve that was seconded. Each motion carried 
with a majority vote to approve. The four subcommittees will consider the friendly amendments 
noted in the discussion sections above as they further refine the recommendations.  
 
Closing Remarks and Next Steps 
Marcella Nunez-Smith, MD, MHS 
 
Dr. Nunez-Smith thanked the HETF members, speakers, public commenters, and American Sign 
Language interpreters for making the third HETF meeting a success. She also thanked the HETF 
subcommittee members for developing their interim recommendations and noted that the four 
subcommittees will continue to refine their recommendations prior to the next HETF meeting.  
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